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“Every child taught is an adult gained.” Victor Hugo

 There is no doubt that this famous French writer understood education as essential for any human 
being to grow, flourish and live a better life. This is exactly the point of our association! The ANAK 
adventure was born in 2003 with a single godson and today we are caring for almost 190 children.
 In 2021 the construction of our Dharma Citta 2 boarding school was completed. It was a huge project, 
the largest ever carried out by our association. Its construction had to be spread out over several years, 
due to the eruption of the Agung volcano, the search for funds and then the pandemic. In 2021, 45 high 
school students and three middle school students moved in and are now living there.
 Despite the pandemic and all its constraints, our teams were able to help the Balinese children in their 
education and their families in particular by distributing food. Recently, for example, we bought four 
tons of rice, among other supplies, for the families of our godchildren!
 Members of our office in France meet together every month via videoconference to discuss and 
decide on actions to be taken. Florence, Jean-Luc, Maya and Dwi also meet weekly.
 We have motivated and strong teams in Europe and Bali. I have supported this wonderful association 
for 15 years and my role is to be its conductor. I have the job of managing everything without forgetting 
that our main goals are the education, health and administration of children while ensuring ANAK's 
sustainability.
 In 2021, many other things happened in the association as well: the construction of the Pacung 
center, the complete overhaul of our communications tools, the creation of our Instagram page and the 
reorganization of our accounting and administration departments, thanks to Sylvie, our new Treasurer 
at ANAK France.
 I'll let you discover all this as you read through the pages of this newsletter.

ANAK has grown a great deal and we are continuing to look for volunteers to help us in our actions, 
our fundraising, our search for partners and patrons, and to bring new blood into our association.
On behalf of all our teams and the children, thank you for your loyalty and your great generosity. 
I wish you all a Happy New Year. I hope 2022 will enable you to meet your godchildren on the 
island of the gods. Stay healthy and stay safe!

Denis Marx, President for France and Switzerland
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A Word from ANAK Bali
Just like 2020, 2021 was 
marked by the Covid-19 
pandemic around the world, 
resulting in travel bans, 
country closures, etc. The 
tourism ban continued and 
severely impacted Bali's 
economy. It was a difficult 
situation for the middle 
classes who suffer the most 
and who have had to take 
up new professions such as 
farmer, street vendor, etc. 
Faced with this situation, 

throughout the year we continued to take up new 
challenges in order to keep on providing the best possible 
care to the children we support and their families. (Details 

of our actions are found on pages 5 and 6). 

Thank you to all our volunteers
In 2021, Farida and Sandrine left ANAK's Board of 
Directors because their professional lives no longer 
enabled them to support us actively. We thank them 
warmly for all their years as part of our team and for 
what they brought to the association and to the children.

Sustainable Development Goals 

Adopted in 2015 by the United Nations, these 17 
internationally-recognized goals aim to map the path we 
must all follow to build a fairer and more prosperous 
world by 2030. Our association is proud to have helped 
reach 10 of them through our various programs with 
children, their families and communities. In this way, we 
can all participate in the great global development chain 
working with and for Balinese children.



For several years I have been lucky enough to be godmother to a little girl in Bali and to have 
seen the problems of these children. ANAK has been working for 19 years to give these children 
the chance to be supported during their schooling and education.
This is why, in March 2021, I accepted the position of treasurer. The association needed 
help with accounting, finance, administration and social management. Due to having gained 
professional experience over 30 years, I accepted this position and, after carrying out an audit, 
I reorganized these departments. In addition, since the head office is in Lyons and I live close 
by, I have surrounded myself with professionals in the Rhône Alpes region (accountant, auditor, 
administrative manager, banker and lawyer) to be able, thanks to their professionalism and our 
proximity, to ensure peace of mind in these areas for the association.
Sylvie, godmother, treasurer of ANAK France 3

PROVIDING ASSISTANCE
My name is Komang and I am a middle school teacher, a job I had been dreaming of since I was 
a teenager. I started working with ANAK as a reading teacher at ANAK’s center in Pakisan. Since 
2010, I have been ANAK’s coordinator in Sawan, which is my village. At the center in Sawan, 
built in 2017, I organize and carry out activities with the children. I also make sure the children 
are healthy and that their schooling is going well. Among other things, I recruit new children 
in my village for sponsorship and accompany godparents when they visit their godchildren. In 
addition, I help organize the monthly distribution or any other planned activities. When I see a 
child smile and forget the difficulties at home for a moment, it makes me particularly happy to 
be part of ANAK.

Retired from the textile industry and after my past work at parents' associations, I am continuing 
my path with ANAK for the children of Bali so they can have a better future and access their right 
to knowledge. After several trips to Bali, I sponsored a child and this year I joined the office and 
ANAK's Sponsorship Team to help raise funds so we can carry out projects for all these young 
people. 
François, godfather, member of the office and of the sponsorship team
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 During the Covid-19 pandemic, we were obliged to 
stop our extra-curricular courses at ANAK's centers but we 
were able to resume them in October 2021 to the delight 
of the children. On the program: reading, Balinese dance, 
English and computing. And this was all done while 
following the health protocols in place: wearing a mask, 
washing hands, respecting distancing. The study tour and 
six-month medical check-ups will resume in 2022.
 In July and August 2021, we were also obliged to 
cancel the monthly distribution due to government PPKM 
(activity limitation) rules and to Covid-19 cases existing 
in Pakisan, Sawan and Galungan. Three of our children's 
families had Covid-19 (1 in Pakisan, 2 in Sawan) but they 
recovered. The president of ANAK Bali went into the 
field to give our coordinators pocket money and gifts for 
the children; the coordinators then delivered them. We 
were able to resume distributions in September 2021.

 Thanks to our partner Bali Autrement and its 
“reservations during Covid” program, as well as the 
online kitty we mentioned in our previous newsletter, 
we were able to continue to distribute food staples. After 
distributing more than 11 tons of rice, 815 dozen eggs, 
713 liters of oil and 366 bars of soap in 2020, we helped 
the neediest families during the most difficult months 
(March and April) in 2021. Then in October, thanks to 
a donation from the Sainte Marie - La Réunion Rotary 
Club, we were able to distribute food staples to all 
families. In 2021, therefore, we donated over four tons 
of rice, 281 dozen eggs and 275 liters of oil. We hope to 
continue providing this type of assistance in 2022 and 
are counting on your help. Please talk about ANAK with 
the people around you.

5

ADAPTING TO COVID-19



6

 In October 2021, after a year and a half of distance learning, 
all schools in Bali reopened. We were therefore able to bring 
all the high school students to the Dharma Citta 2 residence 
so that they could attend their high schools twice a week for 
a two-hour teaching session (there is a limit on the number 
of students per class), and start participating in activities once 
again. As soon as they arrived at the residence, we organized 
training with the help of a professional nurse to provide 
antigenic tests independently on site. It is a test they do every 
month. Now all high school students have been vaccinated. In 
fact, all school children who are old enough (12 and up) have 
received the vaccine. Moreover, all our coordinators have 
been vaccinated with the exception of Ciwik who is waiting 
for news from his village.



Two AGMs for ANAK France in 2021
An Ordinary General Meeting (OGM) for ANAK France 
took place on March 20, 2021 via videoconference 
given the health crisis. This decision was once again 

very popular among our 
members. In fact, more than 
29 people connected and 
actively participated in the 
OGM. Two members of our 
Balinese team were once again 
able to respond live to all 
questions from our members 
and godparents. We reviewed 
the 2020 accounts, voted on 
the 2021 budget and elected 
new members to the Board 
of Directors and the office. 
All projects for 2021 were 

reviewed in detail and voted on unanimously. Mrs. 
Sylvie Castro was elected Treasurer for ANAK France. 
Corine Dupont and François Giry joined the Board of 
Directors on this occasion. This virtual OGM enabled 
friendly conversations to take place among the members 
present and the Balinese team. We plan to organize 
the next AGM in person in March 2022 but also by 
videoconference given the success of the 2020 and 2021 
AGMs.
On November 20, 2021, an Extraordinary General 
Meeting (EGM) took place again via videoconference 
in view of the continuing heath crisis. The two-fold 
purpose of this EGM was to modify our by-laws and 
confirm the choice of the Auditor and Deputy Auditor 
for a period of six years according to French law. All 
proposals presented were approved by all participants.

7

Annual General Meeting (AGM) of ANAK Switzerland  
ANAK Switzerland's AGM took place in Geneva on 
April 24, 2021 via a videoconference at 
which Maya and Dwi were present. We 
reviewed the 2020 accounts and the 
2021 projects and voted on the 2021 
budget. A new Board was elected and 
has five members. Nathalie was elected 
Treasurer at this AGM. This virtual 
AGM allowed for friendly conversation 
among the members present and the 
Balinese team. The next AGM will 
take place in Geneva in April 2022—in 
person, we hope.

ANAK Luxembourg's AGM
ANAK Luxembourg's AGM was held on February 27, 
2021 via videoconference. The President welcomed all 
participants and made a speech in which he thanked all 
members and friends for their commitment and active 
support during the year, which was, unfortunately, once 
again strongly impacted by the coronavirus pandemic. He 
highlighted the success of our end-of-year chocolate sale 
and the decision to sponsor 10 new children. As a result, 
ANAK Luxembourg will sponsor 15 children in addition 
to 10 private godparents. Since ANAK Luxembourg is 
beginning its third financial year, it will be able to submit 
a request to the Luxembourg government for NGO 
accreditation. A presentation of the activity report, the 
financial report and the auditors' report followed, as did 
a discussion on activities planned for 2021.

GETTING INVOLVED - PROJECTS IN EUROPE
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A Communications Volunteer
Justine, a first-year student in 
a Master's degree program in 
Organizational Communications at 
Lyon 2 University, joined our team 
in the Spring for a two-month end-
of-studies internship.
Justine had planned to carry out her 
internship in Bali in the field with 

our teams, however, in view of the health situation she 
was unable to go. Instead, she worked remotely under 
the supervision of Florence and in collaboration with 
our communications team, of which she took charge by 
reorganizing our paper and digital media and by editing 
our Spring newsletter. She also contributed to meetings 
and worked on other marketing and communications 
projects during this period.
We all enjoyed working with her.

Sale of Second-hand Books in Geneva
Nathalie and Christine, Swiss godmothers and members 
of the ANAK Switzerland Committee, organized a 
second-hand book sale on Saturday, November 20, 2021 
at Plan-Les-Ouates, in the region of Geneva.
Several people also purchased ANAK pencils during this 
event.
All of the money collected was donated to our association 
so that new books could be purchased for the libraries at 
our various centers.
This operation was a great success and many people 
learned about our association, our godparenting 
possibilities and our projects

Chocolate Sales at the Christmas Market
ANAK Luxembourg participated in the BGL BNP Paribas 
Christmas Market on December 3, 2021 and at the 

Luxembourg City Christmas Market on 
December 18, 2021. A private sale also 
took place at Jean-Marie's home on 
November 27, 2021. Once again, our 
chocolate sales were very successful. 
We sold sachets of chocolates as well as 
Panettone. The funds raised will allow 
ANAK Luxembourg to pursue its 
activities to help children in Bali.



Solidarity Concert of Gongs in Cadaqués
On October 31, 2021, we organized a solidarity concert 
with Moksha Cadaqués - Reiki workshops, sound 
and energy techniques. The concert took place in the 
Meditation Chapel of the Church of Santa María de 
Cadaqués. Christine Grosso, the founder of ANAK, 
and several members of the Association attended. 
The event started with a presentation on ANAK - Aid 
to Indonesian Children by Griselda Tarres Vila and on 
Moksha Cadaqués (Aid to the Ao Zora School in India), 
which was then followed by a concert of gongs, chants 
and shelltone. We thank the audience of all generations 
for their radiant presence and for their contribution of 
wonderful energy from the heart, which created the best 
atmosphere possible. Our actions may seem like a drop 
in the ocean but they are so important for the children 
we help and they make the world a better place.

The ANAK Spain team

Your Contributions
Beyond the volunteers who devote a large part of their 
time to the association, we sometimes have specific 
timely and technical (IT, webmaster, etc.) or other needs. 
If you have a little time and a skill you think may be of 
use, please let us know.
Events organized by our members or supporters have 
started up again. Do you have an idea for an event 
but need help organizing it? Tell us about it. We will be 
happy to help!
Contact : secretaire-bureau-anak@anakbali.org

9
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Getting in touch!

To keep you informed about our actions and about 
the life of our association, we use several means of 
communication.
¤	 Letters	sent	by	post:	this	newsletter,	which	takes	stock 
 of the past year, as well as letters from your   
 godchildren, translated by Mantra and Sesilia.
¤	 The	newsletter,	published	approximately	four	times	a 
 year and sent by courier to the address you provided  
 us, informs you of our latest activities and those   
 under way.
¤	 Our	 website	 www.anakbali.org	 is	 ANAK’s	 memory 
 bank. You will find not only our news, among other  
 things, but also project follow-up,  
 whether  completed  or in progress, and our old 
 annual newsletters. This site is ANAK's showcase.   
 Share it!
¤	 Social	networks:	our	Facebook	page	(https://www.	
 facebook.com/anakbali.asso) regularly gives news 
 about the Association, the life of our godchildren 
 and  the team in Bali as well as activities carried out  
 in Europe; our Instagram page (anak_bali_association) 
 provides you with our news instantly. Make both 
 visible by joining/liking/sharing them!
¤	 Our	 YouTube	 channel	 (https://www.youtube.com/ 
 user/AnakBaliFoundation) is where you can watch all  
 our films: projects, testimonials, etc.

MAKING CONTACT In the event of specific or unforeseen situations, 
our secretary Françoise Lagardère will answer you at 
contact@anakbali.org and the Bali team can receive 
letters to your godchildren at malettreanak@yahoo.
com.
We have noticed that many of you do not receive, or 
do not open, our information letter. Either it is hidden 
among your spam emails or the address you gave us has 
changed. If you have not received these information 
letters, please take the time to tell us at which email 
address you wish to be contacted and we will update 
our database!



MEETINGS IN BALI
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English Courses in Amed
My name is Nico. I was born in France but have lived 
abroad since I was 18. I have spent most of my adult life 
in Indonesia. I have been working for 18 years teaching 
and guiding scuba diving…. In September 2021, Christine 
met my mother and told her about ANAK Bali. My 
mother then told me about it and we decided I could 
help by doing something to give back to the community. 
As a result, I went to Amed to meet the ANAK Bali 
team and started sharing some of my knowledge about 
English as well as sustainability and recycling with the 
children of ANAK Bali. The atmosphere with the children 
is amazing. They are all wonderful and they have as 
much fun learning as I do teaching! I am grateful for this 
experience.

Making Jam
At the end of the year, I suggested DC2 students share 
some of our culinary culture: making jam. We set the 
date.
The older children came and helped in the preparation 
while the younger children, although quite independent, 
approached more timidly, came and went and got to 
know each other around the table. Their spontaneity 
and their joy always surprise me. We tasted, we talked. 
Here, fruit is very sweet and we had to adapt the recipe. 
We waited as it cooked. We did not in the end fill a lot 
of jars because everyone wanted to taste. However, the 
main goal was accomplished: we ate together and shared 
a little sweetness in their daily lives.
We plan to do it again with other fruit we will purchase 
from the market. It was a good time shared together.

Patrick, ANAK godfather since 2015 based in Bali



12

Vloggers at the Distribution 
During the annual distribution, our team in Bali had the 
pleasure of welcoming Claire and Antoine, two traveling 
vloggers, introducing them to our association, and having 
their help in distributing school bags, equipment and 
school uniforms to all the children in each village. Very 
moved by the children and by our action, they decided 
to make a video specially devoted to their three days 
with us and to end it with a kitty in order to finance the 
purchase of new books for the library at the Dharma 
Citta 2 residence. We thank them warmly for their great 
energy and hope to welcome them again to complete 
new projects together (cooking, video, etc.). To watch 
their ANAK video, go to their YouTube channel: Les 
Voyageurs. 
(Crowdfunding fundraiser on HelloAsso "Claire and Antoine's 
fundraiser").

A Visit to Bali
The ANAK office is in constant contact with our team 
in Bali but talking face to face around a “kopi bali” is 
quite another thing! We were lucky enough to be able 
to travel this summer and meet our friends, and, despite 
the restrictions in place due to the health crisis, we were 
able to work together.
It was also an opportunity to take a closer look at the 
Pacung center construction as well as the new office 
premises.
And, of course, it was a chance to visit with a few 
teenagers at Dharma Citta 2, as well as some of the 
association's godchildren!

We can't wait for our next trip!

Jean Luc, godfather and member of the ANAK office 



Dear godparents,
Correspondence by mail is a way for godparents to establish a link with their godchildren. 
You write to them, they write to you; Mantra and Sesilia translate! To make things 
easier, we suggest you use the e-mail address provided for this purpose: 
malettreanak@yahoo.com. You can scan your handwritten letter and attach it if you 
wish. Your letter with its translation plus postcards, T-shirts and other small gifts arriving 
by mail or via visiting godparents will be passed on to the child. Thank you, everyone!
As of this year, the teenagers at our Dharma Citta residence all have a personal email 
address. This means you can e-mail them directly as long as it is in English and that we 
are always copied. If you would like to receive their address and help your godchildren 
improve their English, contact us!
GOOD TO KNOW: beauty and perfume products as well as medications and electronic 
devices are taxed at customs up to 50% of their purchase price (the customs agencies 
get information off the Internet). Therefore, if you would really like to offer this type 
of product to your godchildren, we suggest you use the “ANAK postman” system rather 
than send a package.

Here is our address in Bali for your letters and visits to our Balinese team:

YAYASAN ANAK BANTUAN ANAK INDONESIA
Jalan Nuansa Kori Sading Utama III/5
Sading, Kec. Mengwi Badung - 80351
Bali - INDONESIA
And our new number to reach us in Bali: 
+62 (0) 361 906 9134

13

COURRIER ANAK - GESTION DES CADEAUX
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ACHIEVEMENTS
Online French Course with Sesil

“When godparents 
come to visit their 
godchildren, ANAK 
staff accompany 
them and facilitate 
their communication. 
The language 
difference is not the 
main obstacle for 
godchildren and 
their godparents, but 

it would be nice if godchildren could get to know their 
godparents directly in French. This is why I decided to 
offer a French course to ANAK’s teenage godchildren at 
first. They were unexpectedly very enthusiastic but since 
the lessons were conducted remotely, some children were 
forced to withdraw due to internet problems (internet is 
not affordable and quotas are insufficient).
The learning focused on "introducing yourself" and 
Jean-Luc, an ANAK volunteer from France who joined 
the course, was able to help the children practice 
pronunciation directly as a native speaker. At the end 
of the course, the godchildren made a very creative 
video presentation in French. You can watch it on our 
Facebook page.
Sesil, ANAK member since 2007, in Sumatra

Surya, Winner of "Miss High School-Bali"
Surya, a student from Pakisan in the second year of 
high school is this year's winner of an inter-high school 
multi-talent competition organized in Bali ("JEGEG 
BAGUS BALI," which is similar in French to "Miss High 
School Bali and Mister High School Bali"). After the 
final competition at her high school (14 boys and girls 
were finalists out of the 50 selected), she will be able 
to participate in the regional competition (Buleleng). She 
has been accompanied throughout the trials by Sindi, 
an ANAK high school student who competed last year 
and is one of this year's coaches. Surya is very happy 
and proud of this victory because it enabled her to gain 
confidence in herself. It not only made the high school 
students sponsored by ANAK proud but also, in a more 
general way, the association itself.

Her three co-godparents 
and the association 
wish her good luck and 
have no doubt that this 
experience will delight 
her family and inspire the 
younger children in the 
association.



ACHIEVEMENTS
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Mini Projects for Primary and Middle School Students
During the last Bali team seminar, we became aware that 
since the children no longer have school on site, nor are 
they able to participate in extracurricular activities with 
the association (it has been more than 10 months due to 
the Covid-19 pandemic), they have lost their motivation 
to study and no longer have the opportunity to practice 
their talents. To remedy this, we offered children mini 
projects for creative and manual activities, such as making 
flower pots from used fabrics, spoons from coconuts, 
plates or baskets from bamboo, and also learn other 
basic skills such as cooking, singing, sewing, etc.
As a result, the children had a month and a half to 
carry out an activity and take a photo or video under 
the guidance of the ANAK coordinator in their village. 
The children took part in the challenge and made some 
very beautiful objects, some delicious cakes and shared 
their talents. In this way, they were able to develop their 
creativity, their critical thinking, their attitude and their 
ability to collaborate and communicate. They were able 
to keep their achievements at home and share them with 
their families in the hope that this exercise would also 
motivate other children around them.
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Graduation Diplomas
This year, three ANAK-sponsored university students 
completed their studies in Civil Engineering (Agus Tirta), 
International Business Management (Suardana), and 
Hospitality and Tourism Management (Asriani). Like last 
year's graduates, they are still experiencing difficulties 
in finding work straight after graduation, but they are 
actively seeking. Asriani is considering looking for her 
first job abroad. Although once again this year our team 
in Bali was unable to attend their graduation ceremony 
(a small committee ceremony due to social distancing), 
we are proud of Agus, Suardana and Asriani, of their 
tenacity and success, and hope they will be models of 
inspiration for the association's high school students 
who are starting to think seriously about the possibilities 
available to them.

Young People Moving Abroad
With the Covid-19 pandemic having hit Bali's economy 
hard in 2021, it is very difficult to find work on the island. 
Several high school students who graduated in 2020 and 
2021 have therefore decided to look for work abroad 
thanks to a placement agency system that is helping them 
with the procedure and which advances them money for 
the costs involved. In relation to this, two young people 
are currently working in Turkey at massage and spa salons 
(a two-year contract). Four young people wishing to go 
to Dubai or Japan are still in the preparation phase for 
departure or awaiting authorization to travel due to the 
restrictions in place because of the Covid-19 pandemic.
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SAYA SUDAH JADI (what I have become)

 Let me introduce myself. My name is Kadek Nita Pebriani. I am 
23 years old. I am from the village of Galungan. I became a godchild 
in grade 5 of primary school.
 At the beginning, I did not understand why ANAK sponsored me. 
However, when the ANAK team in Galungan explained it to me, 
I then understood. It's true that at that time my family was having 
economic difficulties. We lived in a bamboo house. I am grateful to 
ANAK because it helped me continue my studies up until high school. 
I remember when I was in the 6th year of primary school, my father 
used to tell me "you'll only finish primary school." I explained to him 
that ANAK was offering to pay for my schooling. And … I finished 
vocational high school. During my sponsorship, I received help in 
several forms: school supplies, pocket money, school uniforms. I 
also took extra-curricular courses organized by the association at the 
center. I took lessons in reading, computing, English and Balinese 
dance.
 After completing my sponsorship through ANAK, I worked for 
one year at a hotel in Nusa Dua. Then I decided to quit because I 
wanted to focus on selling clothes online (which I still do now, thanks 
to my Facebook and Instagram pages). This year I started donating to 
the association because it is my dream. When I was in middle school, 
I told myself that one day I would help the association as soon as I 
had a job. And here I am today: I work as an online salesperson and 
I am living my dream.
 I hope that ANAK in the future will be able to help more and 
more children in their schooling.
 I would like to thank all those who participate in ANAK.
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2012 20122011 2012

Luh Nila Irmayanti is from Galungan. She became a godchild in 2012 when she was in grade 2 at primary school. She is currently living at the 
Dharma Citta 2 home in Singaraja and is in the third year of general high school. She hopes to continue to university and study accounting.

I Nyoman Purnata is from Datah. He became a godchild in 2011 when he was in grade 3 of primary school. He was at the Dharma Citta home 
in Singaraja for three years during his studies at the professional cooking school. He is now at Jimbaran University (Politeknik Negeri Bali) in 
the “Business Administration” section.

Ni Made Wipra Ranum Ratna Ayu is from Pakisan. She became a godchild in 2012 when she was in grade 3 of primary school. She is currently 
at the Dharma Citta 2 home in Singaraja in her third year of general high school and would like to continue her studies in Psychology.

I Made Kutang is from Amed. He became a godchild in 2012 when he was in grade 4 of primary school. He was at the Dharma Citta Home 
in Singaraja for three years while he was studying woodcarving. He is now at Jembrana Maritime University in the “Merchant Marine” 
section.

20212021 2021 2021
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 It is now seven years since we first met ANAK Bali and 
the children of Bali.
 First came our discovery, then our pleasure and now 
our certainty of having made a good decision to meet 
with the association, with Putri and with all these children 
from very poor backgrounds.
 We found out about ANAK Bali via the internet. 
When we arrived in Bali, the office made it easy for us to 
meet the children and coordinators at the various centers 
during a distribution tour …
 We met Putri and her grandmother at their small 
house and encountered the modesty and generosity of 
these people who have nothing. At each meeting, we 
had to learn to communicate with smiles, gestures and 
somewhat awkward words, and in doing so we adapted, 
thereby discovering and surprising ourselves.
 What surprised us the most was how mature these 
children were in taking care of the weakest and the 
youngest, by offering them their spontaneous, sincere 
and joyful help. We felt far away from our own teenagers 
in France who are so spoiled.

 We went to all the centers and we have returned 
every year, meeting with Putri and other children who 
are learning their culture through the extra-curricular 
activities offered by the association. What a pleasure it 
is seeing them grow, emerging from a dirt floor in the 
middle of nowhere and opening up to a larger vision 
of the world. The association not only offers them the 
opportunity to learn but also the framework in which 
they can become fulfilled young adults with their lives in 
front of them.
 Our son has also signed up and is the godfather of 
a young student, Ayu, who started university this year. 
Putri is a resident at Dharma Citta 2 and will finish her 
studies in aesthetics in May. She has a very mature vision 
of her future work. We are very happy to have met her 
and thank her for her generosity, her enthusiasm and her 
happiness, which also makes us happy.
 This human adventure does not stop with her. We 
created links with her and the entire ANAK family who 
made this meeting and all the others possible. We will 
continue to follow Putri in her life experience as well as 

those of all the children of the association as 
they experience beautiful, new encounters.

Dominique et Patrick, godparents since 2015

MEETINGS - GODPARENTS' TESTIMONIALS 
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It was in October 2019 that I met I Ketut Artiana, a tall, 16-year-
old boy from Amed who, with the help of his classmates, gave 
us a very warm welcome. Artiana and I then sat down on a 
staircase to chat. We mixed English and Bahasa, telling each 
other our respective stories, where we had lived, our passions, 
our favorite sports and our professional projects. As the end of 
the day approached, we had to leave Dharma Citta 1. Artiana 
and his friend kindly drove us back by scooter so that we could 
enjoy being together up until the very last moment.
 The next day, we had scheduled to meet my second 
godson, Déni. As we weren't expected by Déni and his parents 
until 10:00 a.m., we had time to do some shopping at the 
village grocery store. Arriving from the hill above, I could 
already see his family waiting for us on their terrace. My first 
reaction was surprise! Déni was taller than in the photos I had 
of him. Moved, our shy smiles were our first communication. 
His mother kindly invited us to sit on the terrace and we 
started by sharing some small gifts and a few basic groceries. 
We chatted together for nearly two hours, without of course 
forgetting to taste the small dishes that had been arranged on 
the table. His parents talked to me about their difficult daily 
lives and their various activities. This moved me deeply since 

I too was of Indonesian origin and some of my family were 
living under the same conditions. Déni took the opportunity to 
show me around his very modest home and its surroundings. 
In his room, he timidly confided to me his desire to become 
a veterinarian and his passion for nature. He bravely did not 
hide from me the precarious conditions under which he was 
studying and was grateful for the help provided by ANAK.
 At the beginning of March 2021, a tragic event happened for 
Déni and his family. Landslides swept their home away. Since I 
was informed fairly quickly by ANAK, I decided to set up a kitty 
to reconstruct their home. With the assistance of other ANAK 
godparents, I was able to post my appeal on the Facebook 
page. I had the opportunity to obtain help from friends, my 
parents and the Indonesian association in New Caledonia. Two 
months later, I was able to raise enough money to build a new 
house that was stronger to combat future inclement weather. 
During the following months, Gusti regularly sent me updates 
on the progress of the work. The house was gradually taking 
shape.
 On October 6, 2021, a date that is personally symbolic 
to me, the house received a blessing ceremony. Happy and 
relieved, I look forward to returning to visit Déni and his 
parents.
 I will end this brief testimony with a big thank you to 
everyone for your encouragement and your help in rebuilding 
Déni’s house, as well as the entire ANAK team for enabling me 
to meet my godchildren and to share this great adventure with 
you.

Teddy, ANAK godfather since 2016.  
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GETTING INVOLVED - PROJECTS IN BALI

A Battle for Dewi's Education 
At the end of the 2021 school year, our team in Bali 
learned that a motivated young girl in the last year of 
middle school was thinking of stopping her education 
because her grandfather, who is raising her, refused to 
allow her to continue her studies at high school. Yet Dewi 
really wanted to keep on learning.
Knowing this, Dwi (president of ANAK Bali) contacted 
the government's child protection organization, the 
Singaraja social department and the village chief to 
arrange a meeting with Dewi's grandfather. In this way, 
they were able to explain to him about children’s rights 
to an education and the importance of higher education. 
Despite this meeting, her grandfather did not change 
his mind because it was more convenient for him if she 
stayed at home and helped him with all the daily tasks.
During the July 2021 distribution, Dwi spoke with Dewi 
again, assuring her that ANAK would welcome her if she 
wished to continue her studies and go and live at the 
high school student residence. So, thanks to the unfailing 
support of ANAK and Dewi’s friends who are also ANAK 
godchildren, Dewi finally came to live at the Dharma 
Citta 2 residence in Singaraja under the supervision of 
her village chief.
Since then, her grandfather, who has been talked to 
by members of his community at village meetings, has 
finally understood that education is very important for 
his granddaughter's future and he is happy for her. Dewi 
goes to visit her grandfather from time to time. We wish 
her success in her education, which is her dream!

Children's Health
In 2021, the association was unable 
to set up its semi-annual medical 
visits for the children (what we 
call “Medical Check-Ups”) due to 
restrictions linked to the Covid-19 
pandemic. However, the children 
still received soap, toothpaste 
and toothbrushes. Thanks to the 
support of ANAK godparents, the 
association was able to contribute 
financially to the surgical costs of 

a child (appendicitis), dental care for two children, as 
well as ancillary costs related to the hospitalization of 
one child and/or one of the parents of two families. The 
association also supported the families of two children 
by participating in the costs of a traditional cremation 
ceremony following the death of their father.
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Village Garbage Collection Continues. 
Once again distancing rules this year did not allow us 
to offer any extra-curricular activities at ANAK's centers. 
However, it was possible to continue outdoor activities 
as long as distancing rules were respected. Therefore, the 
children were happily able to continue collecting waste 
in their villages and work toward a cleaner village and 
protecting the Planet.

Projects Carried Out Thanks to Godparents. 
The support of ANAK's godparents goes well beyond 
monthly sponsorship. In fact, godfathers and/or 
godmothers are members of the family with whom the 
children correspond and which supports them throughout 
their schooling. In addition to sponsorship, godparents 
are able to finance projects to meet the needs of the 
family and/or their godchild. This year, we were able to 
finance the dental care of Sindi, a student in her final year 
of high school (by installing posts on her front teeth); 
install pipes at the home of Mertiani in Panji Anom so 
that his family could have running water at home; install 
a rainwater collection cistern for Popi and Reni so that 
this large family of 18 members would have water during 
the dry season; and even rebuild the house of a middle 
school boy in Galungan destroyed by landslides. We are 
proud to be able to work together to improve the daily 
lives of our godchildren and their families. We sincerely 
thank the godparents without whom this support would 
not be possible.

Lila Cita Amed Renovations. 
After part of the ceiling on the ground floor almost 
collapsed due to termites, we renovated the ground 
floor. We took the opportunity to change the damaged 
planks on the first floor and install tiles. In this way, we 
prevented rainwater from entering into the concrete and 
creating water leaks on the ground floor. Furthermore, 
the area where the children carry out their activities was 
repainted.
During this work, we also 
installed a window in one of 
the two upstairs bedrooms 
to allow more light to enter 
and to improve ventilation.
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A Car for Panji Anom.
The village of Panji Anom does not have an ANAK 
center yet and the team is struggling to organize extra-
curricular activities there. It therefore offered to purchase 
a vehicle to drive the children to Dharma Citta 2 for these 
activities (a 20-minute drive only). ANAK Luxembourg 
volunteered to fund it thanks to its generous donors. 
It was in May, therefore, that we were able to buy a 
new, 8-person vehicle on which ANAK Luxembourg and 
Rotary Club Horizon Luxembourg logos are displayed 
to give Luxembourg donors greater visibility of their 
commitment and financial support. The children are 
very happy to be able to resume their extra-curricular 
activities!

See Bali... and Get Involved
"We are Mathilde and 
Théophile and after 
getting married in July 
2020 … we took a 
one-year sabbatical to 
travel the world and 
carry out a project 
with an association in 
Indonesia, our favorite 
country.
After a few twists and 

turns, we discovered ANAK thanks to Bali Autrement. 
After spending our quarantine in Jakarta, we established 
ourselves in Seminyak before meeting Maya for the first 
time. Due to her overflowing generosity and unfailing 
naturalness, we immediately felt welcomed into this big 
family where we would spend the next six months.
Due to our knowledge about communication, we were 
tasked with producing videos to highlight the tremendous 
daily work of the Balinese teams: Dwi, Sus, Gusti, Maya 
and the coordinators. We went to meet godchildren and 
young people, and entered into the intimacy of families 
to capture the reality of their life, which is far removed 
from the paradisiacal image of the island of the gods in 
the eyes of the world.
As a result of this quest for adventure and due to the 
humble and beautiful encounters we have experienced, 
we have matured and wish to continue our commitment. 
We became members and hope to become ANAK 
godparents very soon. Mathilde has offered to run 
ANAK's social networks on a voluntary basis until 
December 2021 as she develops a business creation 

project linked to associations’ communications.

"Huge THANKS."

M&T
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GETTING INVOLVED - SPONSORS

Every We're.
This year, the members of Every We're shared their 
energy with ANAK on a project to install new computers 
at the Amed, Sawan and Pakisan centers. “Every We're is 
a social start-up. It brings together a dream team focused 
on impact projects to solve problems of general interest, 
placing people and the planet at the center of reflection … 
on three main axes: education, food and social, all in an 
approach that is as eco-responsible as possible. It is in the 
context of Every We're’s 'Social Incubator' intervention 
hub that ANAK has received support for its project to 
finance computers for the children. The Every We're 
team is looking after the communications campaign, 
canvassing partners and raising funds to ensure financing 
of these computers by organizing awareness events (live 
Instagram, sports sessions, etc.).” (Extract from their 
website: https://everywere.org).

Rotary Clubs on Our Side.
We would like to thank four Rotary clubs (Rotary Club 
of Honolulu, Sainte Marie-La Réunion Rotary Club, 
Horizon Luxembourg Rotary Club and Rotary Club of 
Lyons) for supporting us this year in our Dharma Citta 
2 construction projects, the distribution of food staples, 
and the purchase of a vehicle so that children in Panji 
Anom are able to participate in activities. We hope that 
other Rotary clubs will come and help us with new 
projects for 2022 and the years to come so that we can 
continue to help children and make their dreams come 
true.
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Dharma Citta 2 Finished after Four Years of Work !  
In 2017, we prepared for the construction of the Dharma 
Citta 2 center, a two-story residence to accommodate a 
maximum of 64 high school students. We mentioned it 
in our previous newsletters in order to share with you 
this gigantic project costing more than 200,000 euros. 
This year, thanks to the many donations and the support 
received, we laid the final stone of the building, but we 
have not completely finished developing it. We are happy 
and grateful to all the Patrons, Donors and Members of 
ANAK's Team for their tireless work in making such a 
project happen. Since October 2021, a total of 50 people 
have resided there (45 high school students, 3 middle 
school students, Ketut, the coordinator, and Ibu Sami, 
the manager). The teenagers are well installed and are 
able to devote themselves to their studies still partially 
on site at the end of the year. It is also in this context that 
we provided tablets to all high school students (included 
in their sponsorship) so they can do their homework and 
have online classes with their teachers.

A New Center in Pacung Village.
After Sawan village in 2017, it was Pacung village's turn 
to have an ANAK center so that godchildren and village 
children could have a place where they could participate 
in extra-curricular activities organized by ANAK. Thanks 
to Ciwik, an ANAK coordinator, the generosity of the 
village chief who has lent us the land for an indefinite 
period, that of a donor, Mrs. Zamora, and the support 
of the LMAC company, we were able to build this pretty 
center by the sea with easy access for the children. We 
are currently still looking for funds to include a computer 
room, which we hope to be able to set up in January 
2022. 
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Raja Foundation's "Coup de Cœur" Award.
The Raja Foundation has been supporting ANAK since 
2018 and, thanks to it, great achievements have been 
made. This year the Raja Foundation is celebrating its 
15th anniversary and has set up a "Coup de Cœur" award.
This prize was awarded by employees of the RAJA 
Group, its customers and suppliers as the result of an 
online vote. Six projects were selected from among the 
winning projects of the “RAJA people” prizes, organized 
every year between 2018 and 2020 by the RAJA-
Danièle Marcovici Foundation. Thanks to active support 
for our project presented by our godmother Borbala, 
an employee of the Raja group, we were awarded this 
prize, which will allow us to continue our activities with 
the girls at the Dharma Citta 2 residence.
The awards ceremony took place on November 16, 
2021 at the Théâtre du Trianon in Paris and Florence and 
Jean-Luc were present at this event to receive this "Coup 
de Cœur" award.

The RAJA-Danièle Marcovici Foundation 
(https://www.fondation-raja-marcovici.com) was created 
in 2006 at the initiative of Danièle Kapel Marcovici, CEO 
of the RAJA Group, and supports projects to empower 
women.
The Foundation carries out awareness-raising activities 
on the cause of women among various types of groups. 
It shares its expertise and encourages the exchange of 
experience based on the results of the projects it supports 
to improve the effectiveness of actions in the field and 
help scale up the lessons learned. To do this, it sets up 
partnerships with other foundations, with stakeholders in 
the financial sector and with those at institutions.
It financially supports projects in four areas:
¤	 Fighting	violence	against	women	and	children
¤	 Promoting	women's	education	and	leadership
¤	 Supporting	professional	integration	and	women's		
 economic rights
¤	 Working	for	climate	justice	and	women's	actions
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GETTING INVOLVED - DONATIONS

This year once again we were able to distribute 40 
towels to ANAK’s children thanks to Isabelle, an ANAK 
godmother, and her on-site Balinese friend who came 
to bring them to us. The children were delighted 
because a towel represents an expense for families of the 
godchildren.
Thanks to Sandrine, our volunteer in Bali, and Mr. 
Guironnet (General Manager), in November 2021 
we also received 250 towels in very good condition 
from the Apurva Kempinski Bali hotel. These will be 
given to children in December. In February, we were 
able to distribute cookies to all the children thanks to 
a donation from SOS Bali (Scholars of Sustenance) and 
their volunteers Putra and Dominique, who is an ANAK 
godfather living in Bali.

An Author with a Big Heart. 
Claire Zamora, novelist, screenwriter and creator of 
video games, discovered ANAK Aid to Indonesian 

Children during her research 
work when writing her novel "Le 
bonheur était là" (Happiness was 
there) published in March 2021 by 
Hugo Roman. The heroes of her 
story decide to leave their lives 
in Paris and travel to the other 
side of the world to help a school 
destroyed by a tsunami. It's a story 

that ends in Bali and talks about making dreams come 
true, friendship, courage and openness to others. Moved 
by our association and by its actions, Claire decided to 
support us in a major project: the construction of the 
new center in Pacung (Tejakula). ANAK and the children 
would like to thank Claire for her generous contribution 
to this project.
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A Crowdfunding fundraiser Before Visiting.  
Two students, Capucine and Théo, wish to take 
advantage of their road trip to Bali scheduled for July 
2022 to help our association. Their aim is to provide the 
children with books and, if the amount is sufficient, a 
printer for Dharma Citta’s high school students' residence 
in northern Bali. They will bring their gifts on site when 
they spend a day with our team and the children of the 
association. A big thank you in advance to Capucine and 
Théo as well as to the future contributors of this great 
project.(Crowdfunding fundriser on HelloAsso : « Fundriser 
on HelloAsso: "Capucine & Théo’s fundriser for the children of 
ANAK." Instagram: "lesenfantsdanak").

Desks for Our Godchildren.
Those of you who have visited Bali know that the Balinese, 
whatever their activity, are rarely seated. However, at the 
end of 2020, after seeing that many of the children were 
doing their homework 
on the ground, or on 
plastic crates, we decided 
to provide them with 
small tables so they 
could work under 
better conditions. With 
the help of kitties and 
especially the assistance 
of our godmothers and 
godfathers who were 
able to provide it, the 
majority of children have 
now received them. And 
as they are made in Bali 
and, where possible, by families of godchildren, it kills 
two birds with one stone!
It’s a good idea to keep in mind!

Livestock for Families of Godchildren. 
This year, a few children and their families also received 
financial assistance to buy goats. These families chose to 
keep goats because it is easy to feed them (they easily 
find foliage around their house) and goat dung can be 
used as fertilizer. In addition, once a family owns several 
goats, they can sell some of them to improve their 
income. If you would like to help a family by purchasing 
livestock for them, please 
contact our team in Bali 
first so that they can check 
whether your godchild's 
family needs goats and if 
their situation allows them 
to raise livestock.



GETTING INVOLVED - LEGACIES
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Bequests, Another Way to Give
Our association, which was recognized as an NGO of public interest on January 1, 2006, is authorized to receive 
donations and bequests. This provision makes it possible to transfer all or part of one's assets after death. There is also 
something called a "dependent legacy" which allows part of one's heritage to be passed on to a chosen heir (nephew, 
friend, godchild, etc.) while rewarding an association of one's choice without disadvantaging one's heir.
We are now mentioned on the site https://www.dons-legs.com and cited in "The Guide to Gifts, Bequests and 
Donations 2021" available at notary public offices in France.

To find out more, do not hesitate to contact us (partenariat@anakbali.org). A page dedicated to this subject is now 
being written and will be posted later on our site: www.anakbali.org
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60 %

36 %

40 %

24 %

100 %

100 %
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Capital à transmettre
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de droits de succession

Option 1 : Legs classique à un proche non parent sans soutien philanthropique 
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Droits de succession sur le legs
particulier pris en charge par
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l'association ANAK
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PARTNERS



Various projects that were planned for 2020 and 2021 
will now take place in 2022 due to Covid :
§ AMAZONE RAID 2022 where the Squirrel team will  
 be “running” on behalf of ANAK
§ A visit from our donors “les bulleurs de Zola” (a   
 scuba diving outfit) and members of the Rotary Club  
 of Honolulu to provide activities to the children and  
 adolescents
§ A visit from Capucine and Théo (see page 28) 31

2022 Projects
§ RUMAH CARING Program (Danish students for
  conversations in English with high school students at  
 Dharma Citta)
§ Entrepreneurship workshops reopening at Dharma  
 Citta 2
§ Study Tour 2022
§ Charity evening at Le Petit Meunier restaurant (Lyons)
§ Pipe installations for families residing on the hill in  
 Amed
§ Search for patrons and donors
§ Creation of a mini organic farm adjacent to Dharma  
 Citta 2

PLAN AHEAD



32



33



34

CENTERS ANAK



ANAK BALI
ANAK - Bantuan Anak Indonesia
J l .  Nuansa Kori  Sading Utama I I I  /  5,  Sading, Mengwi-80351, 
Badung, Bal i  -  Indonesia.
anakbal i1@yahoo.com
Tél :  +62 361 90 69 134

ANAK ESPAGNE
ANAK – Apoyo a los Niños de Indonesia 
Crta.  Port L l igat,  4417488 Cadaques (Girona) España. 
i racatgt@gmail .com
Tél :  +34 679 56 60 00

ANAK LUXEMBOURG ASBL
ANAK - Aide aux Enfants d’ Indonésie
26, rue Poincaré 
L-2342 Luxembourg
jean-marie.hoffmann@pt. lu
Tél :  +352 621 131 181

ANAK FRANCE
ANAK - Aide aux Enfants d’ Indonésie
320 avenue Berthelot 69371 Lyon cedex 08 -  France
contact@anakbal i .org
Tél :  +33 6 76 25 25 29

ANAK SUISSE
ANAK - Aide aux Enfants d’ Indonésie
1200, Genève-Suisse
pres ident.switzer land@anakbal i .org
Tél :  +41 79 216 98 18


